	



Minutes of Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 17 November 2005 starting at 7.15pm

Present:

M Birch (Chairman)

Councillors:


Parish Representatives

P Butterfield


Aighton Bailey & Chaigley

F Ahearne


Aighton Bailey & Chaigley

P Young


Balderstone

C Wood


Bashall Eaves & Great Mitton

B H Dowles


Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley

R Schofield


Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley

J Craddock


Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley

R Skoczen


Clayton-le-Dale

D Berryman


Clitheroe

R Hargreaves


Clitheroe 

A Yearing


Clitheroe

F Robinson


Grindleton

F Priest


Longridge

A Dales


Mellor

C Law 



Read

A Mashiter


Read

A Howarth


Sabden

J B Hill



Simonstone

I R Hirst


Simonstone

J Lawson


Slaidburn & Easington

D M Midgeley


Waddington

P Chadwick


Wilpshire

J Robinson


Wilpshire

In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Development Services, Regeneration Manager.

Also in attendance: Colin Everett - District Partnership Officer, Lancashire County Council and Julie Duerden – Strategic Partnership Officer.

522
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Borough Councillors M R H Ranson and M Robinson and from the following Parish Representatives:

A Atkinson


Parish Councils Champion, LCC

S Sturrock


Chatburn & Read

D T King


Rimington & Middop

P Lambert


Simonstone

K Jackson


Waddington

A Makinson


West Bradford

J Barker


Whalley

523
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 22 September 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

524
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising from the minutes.

525
RECONFIGURATION OF PRIMARY CARE TRUSTS

The Chairman introduced Mark Wilkinson the Chief Executive of Hyndburn & Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust.  Mark spoke about the current role of PCTs across England and Wales which has three main aims:

1.
To improve health and reduce inequalities.

2.
To buy in health services by acting as a commissioner.

3.
Deliver community health services such as community hospitals, health centres and the district nurse service.

He then informed Committee about the Government’s proposals for NHS reform which had been launched by a white paper entitled ‘Commissioning – A patient led NHS’.

The main changes proposed here were that the PCT would no longer run community hospitals and health centres.  The single biggest change would be the proposals to merge primary care trusts into either one PCT covering the whole of Lancashire or three regional PCTs which were based in the north, east and south of the county.  Ribble Valley and Hyndburn PCT would be merged with Burnley, Pendle and Rossendale.

He stressed that in spite of these changes there was no threat to the continued operation of Clitheroe community hospital.  However, the proposed changes would have an impact on the proposed changes to Clitheroe health centre which he felt could be put back be between 3-5 years.

He reminded Members of the lengthy debate about a suitable site and the limited choices which the PCT had in Clitheroe.  He also stressed the reality that investment in land and buildings represented money that could otherwise be spent on personnel and improved services.

Members then asked a number of questions including the relationship with acute hospitals, whether the changes were solely driven by economics, the move away from local response and whether any savings made would be evidenced by better services.

RESOLVED:
That Mark Wilkinson be thanked for his presentation.

526
LANCASHIRE LOCALS

Colin Everett, the District Partnership Officer for LCC explained to Committee about the county’s proposals for Lancashire Locals.  He informed Committee that pilot schemes had been run in four Lancashire districts.  The main aim was to try to strengthen the democratic role of County Councillors by forming a Committee which would consist of four County Councillors and four Ribble Valley Borough Councillors.  This Committee would meet on a regular eight weekly basis and would influence, monitor and take decisions on local services in their area.  Funding was available with £50,000 potentially being available in the first year with a further £10,000 in the following years.  

The formal consultation period would end on 20 December 2005.  It was also envisaged that Lancashire Locals would engage with Parish and Town Councils.

Members asked what the Borough Council's view was on these proposals.  Both the Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council explained that there had been a broad guarded support for Lancashire Locals.  It was felt that the Council should be part of the scheme even though we may have some misgivings about how effective it would be.  Members also expressed their concerns about the extent of powers Lancashire Locals would impact on the strategic partnership, the small number of areas where Lancashire Locals could take decisions, their ability to influence the County Council, whether money would be available in reality and whether Parish Councils should have some form of representation.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the report be noted; and

2.
the District Partnership Officer will report to the LCC that this Committee requests up to four Parish Council representatives on Lancashire Locals for the Ribble Valley.

527
REGENERATION TEAM

The Chairman welcomed Anne Ainsworth who gave a presentation on the work of the Regeneration Team.  She gave details of the range of work carried out by her team, which included:

· Work with the local strategic partnership on a number of projects

· Preparation of business directorate and commercial property directorate

· Support for Longridge Partnership and Clitheroe the Future

· Meetings with key site developers

· The upper Hodder Management Plan

· Castle grounds project

· Small rural buildings scheme

· Lancashire Partnership and local area agreements

She also stated that her team had some funding which could be awarded to local groups for regeneration schemes.  Members also discussed a number of potential developments across the borough including Clitheroe town centre, Simonstone Business Park and Barrow Print Works site.

RESOLVED:
That Anne be thanked for her informative presentation.

528
PARISH COUNCIL REPS ON RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP

Committee were informed that one of the three representatives from this Committee (Councillor J Moorhouse – Simonstone) had resigned recently.  They were asked whether they wish to make another appointment or wait for the outcome of the ongoing reorganisation of the LSP.

RESOLVED:
That Councillor Richard Schofield (Bolton-by-Bowland, Gisburn Forest & Sawley) be appointed as replacement representative on the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership.

529
HIGHWAYS PARTNERSHIP

Committee considered a report which had been submitted to Community Committee informing them that the Highways Partnership would formally cease in June 2006.  The report also stressed the implications for the Borough Council as a result of this decision.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the report be noted; and

2.
suggest that this be a matter for consideration by the Lancashire Locals.

530
POLICE RESTRUCTURING IN ENGLAND AND WALES

The Chief Executive referred to his report on proposals to restructure police forces in England and Wales, particularly in the light of the growth of serious and organised crime and terrorism.  He reported that Policy & Finance Committee had considered this report at their meeting on Tuesday and had supported the merger of Lancashire and Cumbria; Merseyside and Cheshire; with Greater Manchester police force remaining on its own.  Members then discussed this matter.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

531
MATTERS BROUGHT FORWARD BY PARISH COUNCILS

a)
Weeds in gutters – Longridge Town Council


The representative from Longridge Town Council referred to minute 387 (c) of the last meeting and reported that he had now received a reply from the Lancashire County Council stating that they were not in a position to amend their policy on cleaning weeds from gutters.  The Clerk to Bolton-by-Bowland reminded Members of the Parish Lengthsman’s Scheme which could tackle this problem.  The Chief Executive reminded Committee of the respective responsibilities of Lancashire County Council and the Ribble Valley Borough Council on highway cleansing.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
the Chief Executive write to Lancashire County Council supporting Longridge Town Council and asking for a change in the County’s policy on weed cleaning on highways; and

2.
Committee refer this matter to the Lancashire Locals when they meet in April 2006.
b)
Advance Notice for Items for this Committee – Longridge Town Council

The Longridge Town Council representative sought clarification of how this advance notice worked in practice.  He felt that Parish Councils should retain the right to raise matters of an urgent nature on the night of the Committee.  The Chairman reminded Members why the rule had been made which was to enable the relevant officer to attend and answer the question being raised.  


The Director of Development Services suggested that a compromise was to raise the matter with him a couple of days before the meeting and with the Chair on the night of the meeting.  

RESOLVED:
That the advance notice required by Parish Councils still applied but if a Parish Council had an urgent matter outside of the two week notification period, they should first contact the Director of Development Services who could then arrange for a response to the issue.  Failing that the Parish representative should ask the Chairman of Committee for permission to raise the particular item at the meeting.

c)
Information for victims of racist incidents and crime leaflets – Longridge Town Council


The representative from Longridge voiced his concern in relation to a police leaflet, in particular the fact that the leaflet did not contain an author and more specifically did not point out that it was an offence to wrongly accuse someone of a racist incident.  


Members of Committee felt that this was not the appropriate forum to raise this matter and suggested that there were other more appropriate forums where this could be discussed.

RESOLVED:
That the Chief Executive raise this matter at the next meeting of the Ribble Valley Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Steering Group.

The meeting closed at 9.40pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker (414412).




D M Bailey


H G Douglas


C Ross


G H Sowter


J S Sutcliffe


D Taylor


N Walsh


C Warkman
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